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Good Afternoon,
I hope that you and your family are safe and well and are managing during this challenging time. 
As you are aware, on Sunday evening the Government announced that schools would begin to open to children from Reception, Year 1 and Year 6. At this point, schools had not had any advanced notice of this proposal, and we were hearing this news at the same time as yourselves. We were given the date of the 1st June for when we should start to extend our opening arrangements; however, the guidance that I received late Sunday night gave a very extensive list of requirements that we had to ensure happened in order to open safely. 

Since the announcement we have been holding meetings with the leadership team, staff, the Chair of Governors & Vice Chair, North Tyneside council as well as receiving union advice. 

We pride ourselves at Christ Church for having such a caring, family orientated ethos and having to try to ensure children don’t mix goes totally against our beliefs. When children return to school, we want to be able to offer them a curriculum that allowed them to develop skills that they will need in order move on from such a long period away from friends and extended family, such as teamwork, resilience and confidence as well as providing them with key learning that they may have missed. We want them to be able to play with friends without the need to be constantly aware of social distancing and the fact that when we reopen our school will not be able to provide that to the extent that we wanted to has been devastating to us all, but we will try our best to ensure we give our children the best possible experience. 

As you know the health, safety, welfare and well-being of staff and all children is paramount in every decision that I make as head teacher and in order for us to even start considering opening school to more children, I have to be confident that it is absolutely safe for all. 

What School will look like
The plan that we have created has been incredibly well thought out and every decision that has been made has had health and safety at its very heart. This meets the needs of our family here at Christ Church. 
Here are just a small selection of the things that we have had to consider based upon government guidance. 

• Staggered entry and exit times to & from school

• No admittance of parents into the school building including the office.
• A one-way system introduced around school

• Classes split into groups of a maximum of 8 because of our classroom sizes

• Staggered playtimes

• Staggered lunchtimes

• Classrooms stripped of all soft furnishings and tables split to seat children at separate tables

• Classes will be deep cleaned throughout the day

• Resources such as pencils, rulers, computers, sports equipment not to be shared outside of groups without being disinfected.
• Very limited movement around school

• No dinner hall for lunchtimes (no mixing of children)

• Frequent handwashing

• Children will not necessarily be in a school group with their friends or with their own teacher

• Access to the toilet will be managed

· Anyone arriving late to their school session will not be able to attend. 

Our Plan
Teachers require PPE training before they are able to administer first aid to your children so Monday 1st and Tuesday 2nd would be teacher training days. 

Reception: A maximum of 14 children per session. These children will be split into 2 groups which a teacher and support assistant that would not change. Group 1 will be in the nursery building and group 2 would be in the reception building. This would be for mornings only until we felt we were able to move to full days safely. Children would be prioritised based of if they have key worker parents. When I have a definite number of children that would like to attend reception I will provide a more detailed plan of how that would work. 

Year 1: A maximum of 14 children per session. These children will be split into 2 groups which a teacher and support assistant that would not change. Group 1 will be in the year 1 classroom and group 2 would be in the year 2 classroom. This would be for mornings only until we felt we were able to move to full days safely. 
Children would be prioritised based of if they have key worker parents. When I have a definite number of children that would like to attend Year 1 I will provide a more detailed plan of how that would work.

Year 6: Due to staffing we would be unable to take year 6 back until 15th June. These children would be split into 2 groups and all based in the hall. Group 1 would attend school on a Monday and Tuesday. Group 2 attend school on a Thursday and Friday. This is so that I can deep clean the area on a Wednesday in between the groups to avoid cross contamination.

These plans are very provisional and may change according to the way that the virus develops over coming weeks. If the infection rate decreases then we will, of course, be in a position to open school to more children. In order to address all of the safety issues that we need to, school will be closed during May half term to all children; however, staff will be in preparing classrooms. 
Other Year Groups:

If your child is not in the year groups that we are opening to, then remote learning and work packs will continue as normal. If you choose not to send your child into school, then remote learning and work packs will still be available, but they will be created and run by teams of staff rather than your class teacher. 
Key Workers:

Our key worker childcare will still run as normal but must be booked a week in advance using google forms which I will send out on a weekly basis. If you would like further information, please just contact school. 
I am sure you will all agree that staff have been working incredibly hard behind the scenes ensuring that remote learning is available to you all as well as work packs on a regular basis. They have always answered telephone calls and email requests promptly and have really worked so hard to support your children- often even having children of their own to look after. They all even gave up their Easter holidays to be in school looking after key worker children. It has been really lovely to share all of your positive comments with them so thank you.
Staff would love to be back working with your children in school as normal as we all miss the children so much, but I have to think about the risks to staff and their families- some of whom are shielding. So I feel our plan allows me to safeguard staff and your children as well as offering your children a place within our childcare setting to see some of their friends and teachers.

What you need to do next

I will be sending out surveys to the parents of children in Reception, Year 1 and year 6 very soon and I ask you to please complete this to let me know if you require a place or not so that I can finalise numbers. Once I have this information, I will be able to share final plans with you all. 

We really appreciate all of the fantastic support and home learning that you have been doing with the children whilst they have been away from school! You are all doing an amazing job.

 Please take care and stay safe. 

Mrs Bradford, 
           Christ Church 
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                                                  Head Teacher:


Mrs L Bradford


Tel: 0191 2570323
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